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OPEN SPACE AND ECOLOGY COMMITTEE

October 12, 2005

MAIN CONFERENCE ROOM, CITY HALL, 50 PARK PLACE, BRISBANE, CA 
CALL TO ORDER/ROLL CALL

Committee Chair Miller called the meeting to order at 7:00 p.m.

Committee Members Present:
Barnes, Bouscal, Court, Lentz, Richardson, and Chair Miller

Staff Members Present:
Community Development Director Prince, Assistant to the City Manager Smith

* MC = Member of Committee 

ADOPTION OF AGENDA

MC Court moved to adopt the agenda as proposed.  The motion was seconded by MC Lentz and unanimously approved.

SUSTAINABILITY INITIATIVES

Green Building Ordinance
Discussion
Chair Miller welcomed John Zinner, the City’s green building consultant.  He invited Assistant to the City Manager Smith to discuss the background and context for this discussion.

Mr. Smith noted that at the last meeting, the committee decided to proceed with a sustainable building ordinance for the entire community.  The committee asked the staff to summarize key decision points, and the staff prepared an analysis of the six main issues.  Mr. Smith drew attention to the staff report.  He welcomed committee feedback on each item.

Mr. Zinner recommended working to create a flexible ordinance that can be applied generally.

Chair Miller noted that although the proposed green building ordinance will apply to all of Brisbane, most of the development taking place in the foreseeable future will be occurring on the Baylands.  He asked if the committee should be looking at non-Baylands requirements, Baylands-plus requirements, or looking at the Baylands development separately.  

Mr. Smith said the intent would be to have a green building ordinance that applies to individual buildings; larger developments and campus projects would undergo environmental studies and be subject to specific conditions to address site-specific issues.  He added that the City Council’s articulated intent for the green building ordinance is to encourage more environmentally-friendly building design.

Mr. Smith pointed out that the more flexible the ordinance is, the more opportunity the City will have to mandate a better, greener project.  Mr. Zinner noted the LEED-Plus requirements may be the vehicle for imposing a Brisbane-specific layer of factors, such as protecting views of San Bruno Mountain.

Chair Miller said he still had concerns about the applicability and suitability of a small-scale green building design ordinance to address issues that come up with large development projects.  Mr. Smith emphasized that the green building ordinance will establish a baseline for all buildings in Brisbane, and there may be additional requirements for large projects.  Mr. Zinner said a specific plan provides a vehicle for imposing additional requirements on planned developments.  Mr. Smith agreed, and noted the development agreement with the Northeast Ridge developer conferred more benefits on the City than would otherwise have been possible.

MC Bouscal said he liked the recommended thresholds of 10,000 square feet for private commercial projects and 5,000 square feet for public buildings.  He noted that for larger projects like the Baylands, it might be desirable to apply a percentage to the total square feet for the entire development. 

Mr. Zinner observed that the first issue point described in the staff memo pertains to the baseline LEED standards.  He noted that a big project like the Baylands can do things site-wide that help individual buildings attain LEED.  For example, he said, an aggressive stormwater proposal can add a couple points to each building.  Mr. Zinner commented that the Baylands developer will probably take a campus-wide approach for this reason.

Chair Miller asked about the LEED commissioning process.  Mr. Zinner explained that commissioning refers to a quality assurance process to confirm that a building actually works as the owner intends.  He noted commissioning entails oversight and inspection by a third-party engineer.  A building owner establishes green building goals, the design team designs and specifies materials accordingly, construction plans implement the design, and the work is checked throughout the process.  Mr. Zinner said some extent of commissioning is required for all LEED certification levels.  He added a number of sophisticated monitoring systems are available for building owners.

Mr. Zinner noted the staff report recommends requiring all commercial buildings over 10,000 square feet and public buildings over 5,000 square feet to meet LEED Silver certification standards.  Chair Miller stated that there are probably a number of Brisbane-specific requirements that should be added.  Mr. Smith drew attention to the “LEED Scoresheet” list of possible LEED-Plus mandates.

Mr. Smith questioned whether the City should focus stringently on numerical targets.  For instance, if the target was 32 of the sixty-some criteria, a project achieving only 31 still provides considerable environmental benefits.  Rather than setting a specific numerical target, he recommended some flexibility in gauging levels of compliance.

Mr. Zinner noted Brisbane is already implementing a kind of “LEED-Plus” program with its construction waste ordinance that requires 50 percent recycling, which is worth one point.

MC Barnes suggested reviewing the six key issues in the staff report before the scorecard.  MC Richardson expressed support for this approach, and other committee members agreed.

Mr. Zinner said the first issue involves what version of LEED and what type of building.  He recommended focusing on commercial buildings.  Instead of specifying which version of LEED, he suggested letting applicants choose the most appropriate and current version for their type of project.  He noted there are three versions of LEED for commercial buildings now:  LEED-NC, for new construction; LEED-CS, for core and shell developments; and LEED-CI, for commercial interiors.

Committee members talked about whether the green building ordinance should apply to residential projects.  Chair Miller noted that besides the Northeast Ridge, the Quarry is the only new major residential project coming forward at this time.  

Community Development Director Prince advised that the City Council continued the HCP certification and environmental review for the Quarry project until mid-November.  He commented that it would be difficult to guess when the EIR might be certified.  Mr. Prince stated that that the Planning Commission has already reviewed the development agreement.  

Mr. Prince observed that in applying new ordinances, the City usually treats projects in the process differently from new applications.  He said the applicability of the green building ordinance to the Quarry project depends on when a building permit application is filed.

MC Barnes suggested using the San Mateo County Green Building Guidelines as the basis for Brisbane’s residential regulations.  Mr. Smith said he understood the County provides a list of factors, but without designating levels of compliance.  Mr. Zinner noted Alameda County’s ordinance might be another good model.

MC Barnes noted the goal of the environmental community is to reduce usage of energy, so efficiency should be the primary emphasis.  He supported moving ahead with the LEED standards for commercial buildings.  Because there is no accepted residential standard yet, he expressed reservations about creating anything new at this time.  MC Barnes added that he had concerns about the staff time and resources available for this task.  
The Committee asked staff to research whether a workable rating system is available to establish requirements for residential developments, and to bring back this information so the Committee could determine whether or not to incorporate residential standards as part of its recommendation. 

There was general consensus that the green building standards should apply to City buildings as well.  Mr. Zinner noted it might be difficult to apply the standards to City Hall because that project is well underway.  He suggested employing LEED-EB (existing buildings) to the City Hall project.

Mr. Zinner commented that the design process for a building typically begins well before the date of the building permit application.  He recommended that the City think about how much notice it should provide before applying the new rules.

Committee members expressed support for requiring LEED Silver certification.

Mr. Zinner discussed the proposed square footage threshold.  Committee members agreed to recommend 10,000 square feet for private buildings and 5,000 square feet for City buildings.  

Chair Miller said he understood that through development agreements for larger projects, the City can require green building standards project-wide, not just for larger buildings.  Mr. Zinner agreed, noting the City has flexibility to negotiate higher requirements as part of the development agreement.  

In terms of enforcement options, Mr. Zinner recommended that the City hire consultants to certify that projects meet LEED standards.  He said the Green Building Council’s goal is to make the process simpler and more user-friendly to encourage more people to do implement green building principles.

MC Barnes asked how much green building consultants would cost.  He noted developers need to know in advance what the fees will be.  Mr. Zinner suggested issuing a request for proposals (RFP) to determine market rates.

Mr. Zinner said the City of Pasadena is requiring projects to register with the Green Building Council at the beginning of the process, and that fee is $750 to $3,000, depending on the size of the building.  He estimated hiring a consultant and completing the rest of the documentation would probably cost no more than about $5,000.

MC Barnes asked about the possibility of requiring U.S. Green Building Council (USGBC) certification.  Mr. Smith said that process requires a bond, and the same objectives of oversight, inspection, and verification can be achieved more efficiently and directly by the City.

MC Barnes commented that market forces will lead more and more developers to build to LEED standards and promote green building features.

Committee members agreed to recommend that projects be registered with the U.S. Green Building Council at the beginning of the design process, and that the City handle enforcement through a consultant.

Mr. Zinner drew attention to the “LEED Scoresheet” document.  He said items in red are those the City could mandate; items in black are prerequisites and site-dependent factors.  He pointed out that items already covered by City ordinances or other regulations are indicated in the right-hand column.  He suggested reviewing the red items and selecting the ones most important to the community.  Mr. Zinner and committee members discussed options pertaining to sustainability, water efficiency, energy and atmosphere, materials and resources, indoor environmental quality, and innovation and design process.

Chair Miller observed that there are a number of green building items, such as green roofs, that are not addressed in the scoresheet.  Mr. Zinner said the City can require items beyond those listed.

Chair Miller noted the most important categories on the list are energy, water, and stormwater, and he suggested starting with those.  He recommended mandating as much energy efficiency as possible.  He also observed that there can be potential conflicts between green roofs and solar panels.

MC Barnes said California’s Title 24 already provides energy efficiency standards.  He expressed his opinion that generating energy is less important than overall sustainability and healthy indoor environments.  At this point, MC Barnes left the meeting. 

MC Lentz asked which additional mandates Mr. Zinner and the staff would recommend.  

MC Richardson said she supported all of the items shown in red.  Mr. Zinner recommended choosing the most important ones.  He referred to his earlier report identifying the issues that appear to be Brisbane’s key priorities.  Mr. Zinner noted some topics of concern were gray water, waterless urinals, and light trespass.  

Mr. Zinner noted another thing the City can do to protect the environment would be setting ceilings as well as floors on the amount of parking provided as part of a development.  Chair Miller expressed his opinion that Sierra Point was an area where too much parking was provided.  Committee members agreed to consider this issue further.

Mr. Smith recommended selecting only five or six items.  He acknowledged that many of the items were good ideas, but it would be best to focus on the top priorities.

After some discussion, committee members expressed support for recommending that the City require the following items:  under “Sustainable Sites,” Credits 8, 4.4, 6.1, if feasible; under “Water Efficiency,” Credit 3.1 or 3.2.; under “Energy & Atmosphere,” Credit 2.1, 2.2, or 2.3, and Credit 3; and under “Indoor Environmental Quality, Credits 3.1 and 3.2.  They agreed that developers should be able to select from a menu of other items.  Chair Miller noted the overall goal should be energy efficiency and use of renewable resources.

Mr. Zinner noted the staff has concerns about the possible impact of water conservation on water rates.  Mr. Smith stated that City Manager Holstine indicated that reductions in water use affect the City’s ability to manage the water system efficiently.  Mr. Zinner observed that this balance could shift as demand on the City’s water system increases in response to new developments.

Recommendations
Committee members agreed to incorporate the following items in the green building ordinance:

· Focus on commercial buildings

· Apply to City projects too

· Require LEED Silver Certification

· 10,000 sq. ft. threshold for private buildings, 5,000 sq. ft. threshold for public buildings

· Require projects to register with the U.S. Green Building Council at the beginning of the design process

· The City will handle enforcement through a consultant

· LEED-Plus mandates regarding light pollution, water efficiency, renewable energy, and indoor environmental quality

· Consider regulations for low-rise residential buildings.

Mr. Smith said that the staff would incorporate the Committee’s decisions and direction into a summary memo for review at the next meeting prior to asking the City Attorney to prepare a draft ordinance.  
Chair Miller recommended checking with the City Attorney to determine what changes in need to be made in the General Plan before adopting the ordinance.

Committee members thanked Mr. Zinner and the staff for their hard work on this task.

VEGETATION MANAGEMENT PLAN:  YEAR 3
MC Richardson indicated she was comfortable with the staff recommendation.

Chair Miller noted it might be advisable to identify additional tasks for future years, such as controlling the oxalis on Lots 61 and 78.

MC Richardson asked if oxalis control could be taken from the current $20,000 annual budget.  Mr. Smith stated it might be possible to undertake this job and reduce the extent of vegetation mapping a bit.  He noted the Habitat Restoration Day and eucalyptus removal costs should not be reduced.  Committee members expressed their preference for adding oxalis control and reducing the vegetation mapping as proposed.

MC Bouscal commented that ecology includes the whole range of humans, plants, and animals, and controlling invasive plants has a beneficial effect on the overall habitat.  He said invasive species squeeze out native plants and increase wildfire risks.  He provided a copy of the San Bruno Mountain Community Wildfire Protection and Fire Use Plan, a document published by the California Department of Forestry (CDF) and San Mateo County in April.  MC Bouscal noted the report concludes the area around Brisbane has a very high fuel hazard and very high fire risk.  He said the report recommends controlling eucalyptus, Monterey pines, non-native shrubs, broom, and other invasive plants to reduce the fuel hazard.  MC Bouscal advocated using prison labor crews and other organizations to come in and do effective vegetation removal for fire prevention.

Chair Miller proposed having the staff look into the status of CDF and County efforts.  Mr. Smith noted that Brisbane Acres does not fall within the jurisdiction served by either CDF or the County.  He added that getting included on the CDF work plan could take some time, but their involvement would be worth the effort.
Mr. Smith said the staff will come back with a final draft vegetation management plan at the next meeting, and oxalis removal will be included.

PUBLIC COMMENT
There were no members of the public who wished to address the committee.

ADJOURNMENT

There being no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 10:10 p.m.

